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MLS Laboratory Update: Newborn Screening 
Specimen Cards Temporary Shortage 
F E B R U A R Y  2 9 ,  2 0 2 4  

Purpose of this Message: 
To inform MLS Laboratories that there is a temporary shortage of newborn screening specimen 
cards, as such we are accepting 5-spot specimen cards for the time being.  

Action Item: 
Read the notification and share with other laboratorians and clinical partners at your site. 

Laboratory Specific Information: 
Dear Newborn Screening Submitter, 

We’ve run into an issue with our newborn screening specimen cards and will not be able to 
provide our submitters with their entire order of our 6-spot specimen cards. To minimize 
disruptions as much as possible: 

▪ Some submitters received a smaller amount of screening cards than usual. If necessary, 
we will send another shipment in a few weeks to tide each submitter over until we can 
fulfill the entire order. 

▪ Some submitters received a shipment that includes our old 5-spot specimen cards. Both 
5- and 6- spot specimen cards will be accepted by the lab until further notice.  

We will communicate with you once we are able to fulfill your entire order with 6-spot 
specimen cards. Thank you for your patience and all the work you do on behalf of newborns 
across Minnesota. 

Please reach out if you become critically low on newborn screening specimen cards. 

Background: 
You may find these tips from staff who regularly collect screening samples helpful: 

▪ Newborns are better hydrated and easier to draw after they have begun to nurse. 
Waiting until the baby has been fed several times often makes collection easier. 

▪ While warming the heel improves blood flow, it is helpful to keep the whole baby warm. 
Leaving the baby swaddled and slipping just the foot out of the blanket can improve 
blood flow. 
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▪ Let gravity be your ally. Let the baby’s foot dangle lower than the heart. Many hospital 
baby cribs can be propped or angled to allow better foot position. 

▪ It can be distressing to hear a baby cry especially for new parents who may be present 
at the collection. Some nurseries offer Sweetees or other forms of sugar to stop the 
baby’s cries. This practice may be counter-productive for blood collection. When babies 
cry, they often redden because blood is coming to the surface, this increased blood flow 
may make it easier to collect the specimen quickly and allow the baby to be calmed and 
comforted sooner. 

 

Please share this letter and its enclosure with the appropriate personnel within your hospital 
system. We hope you find this information helpful in your preparation, and we thank you for 
your continued support of newborn screening.  

Questions: Please contact: Ron Brown, our Newborn Screening Program Operations Supervisor 
at Ron.Brown@state.mn.us or 651-201-5058. 

THIS IS AN UPDATE FROM THE MINNESOTA DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH – PUBLIC HEALTH 
LABORATORY (MDH-PHL) AND THE MINNESOTA LABORATORY SYSTEM (MLS). THIS MESSAGE IS 
BEING SENT TO MLS LABORATORY CONTACTS SERVING MINNESOTA RESIDENTS. YOU ARE NOT 
REQUIRED TO REPLY TO THIS MESSAGE.   

**PLEASE FORWARD THIS TO ALL APPROPRIATE PERSONNEL WITHIN YOUR INSTITUTION AND HEALTH SYSTEM**   

THE CONTENT OF THIS MESSAGE IS INTENDED FOR PUBLIC HEALTH AND HEALTH CARE PERSONNEL AND RESPONSE PARTNERS 
WHO HAVE A NEED TO KNOW THE INFORMATION TO PERFORM THEIR DUTIES. IT IS FOR OFFICIAL USE ONLY. DO NOT 
DISTRIBUTE BEYOND THE INTENDED RECIPIENT GROUPS AS DESCRIBED IN THIS MESSAGE.   

Minnesota Laboratory System 
Minnesota Department of Health, Public Health Laboratory  
601 Robert St. N, St. Paul, MN 55164-0899 
651-201-5200 
health.mnlabsystem@state.mn.us  
www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/idlab/mls/index.html 

To obtain this information in a different format, call: 651-201-5200. 

mailto:Ron.Brown@state.mn.us
mailto:health.mnlabsystem@state.mn.us
http://www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/idlab/mls/index.html

